
VETO MESSAGE: 
 
  
                          VETO MESSAGE - No. 78 
  
TO THE ASSEMBLY: 
  
I am returning herewith, without my approval, the following bill: 
  
Assembly Bill Number 1108, entitled: 
  
    "AN  ACT  to  amend the public officers law, in relation to 
limiting 
      the use of social security numbers for identification  of  
employ- 
      ees" 
  
    NOT APPROVED 
  
  Earlier  this  year,  I  vetoed  a bill that sought to reduce 
identity 
fraud by placing significant restrictions on the use of social  
security 
numbers by private employers to "identify" employees. I expressed 
appre- 
ciation  for  the  sponsors'  efforts to address the problem of 
identity 
theft, but noted that the bill used overly  broad  language  that  
could 
have  subjected  employers to legal liability for engaging in 
legitimate 
and appropriate practices. See Veto Message No. 35. 
                           ___ 
  
  This bill seeks to impose similar restrictions on the  use  of  
social 
security  numbers by governmental entities. Once again, the sponsors 
are 
to be commended for seeking to protect employee  privacy  and  
defending 
workers against identity theft, but unfortunately this bill suffers 
from 
similar flaws, and cannot be approved. 
  
  Like  the  bill that was vetoed earlier, this bill would ban the 
prac- 
tice of "identifying" employees by social  security  numbers,  but  
this 
time  as  to  state  agencies, and would permit such use only if 
specif- 
ically authorized or required by law. Numerous state agencies--
including 
the Department of  Civil  Service,  State  Education  Department,  
State 
Insurance  Department, and Department of Taxation and Finance--object 
to 



the bill, asserting that the use of social Security numbers to  
identify 
employees is a deeply entrenched practice, and that the State has 
numer- 
ous  complex and intricate data systems that make use of social 
security 
numbers in this manner. According to  these  agencies,  social  
security 
numbers  are  used  to  identify  employees in the New York State 
Health 
Insurance Program,  workers'  compensation  and  unemployment  
insurance 
programs, Employee Retirement System and numerous other state programs. 
  
  If  this bill were to become law, it could be read to require an 
over- 
haul of all of these systems, and the use of a different form of 
employ- 
ee identifier. The relevant agencies do not believe this could be 
accom- 
plished in the six months provided by the bill. Moreover, if one  
agency 
is  unable  to  cease  using social security numbers as identifiers, 
any 
other governmental entities that need to  exchange  employee  data  
with 
that  agency  would need to continue using social security numbers too-
- 
and find themselves in violation of the law. 
  
  More importantly, while great care must be taken in the use of  
social 
security  numbers,  it  is  not  clear  to  me that the kinds of 
blanket 
restrictions set forth in this bill are warranted. The complete  
removal 
of social security numbers as an employee identifier would be costly 
and 
time-consuming,  and  whatever replacement identifiers are adopted 
could 
be less useful. In addition, other provisions of the  bill,  such  as  
a 
requirement  that an employer inform employees when the agency makes 
use 
  
of their social security numbers, could impose extremely onerous 
report- 
ing and tracking requirements. 
  
  There  is  no  question that preventing identity theft is of 
paramount 
importance, but we also must ensure that our  efforts  to  address  
this 
problem  do not have other adverse consequences. This bill 
unfortunately 
would compel the extensive reworking of state systems  on  an  
expedited 



basis, regardless of whether those systems present a significant risk 
of 
disclosure  of  social  security numbers, and thus is not an 
appropriate 
solution to this problem. 
  
  The bill is disapproved.                      (signed) ELIOT SPITZER 
                              __________ 

 
 


